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Agenda Item: C-4
TO:

APA California Chapter Board 
FROM:
Janna Minsk, AICP


VP for Conferences
DATE:
December 19, 2011
SUBJECT:
Summary for 2011 Conference (Santa Barbara)
Recommended Action:
It is recommended that the APA California Board receive the summary for the 2011 Conference hosted by the Central Coast Section in Santa Barbara.
Background:

The 2011 APA California Conference was hosted by the Central Coast Section, September 11-14, 2011 at Fess Parkers Doubletree Resort (Santa Barbara, CA).  Despite tough economic times, the Central Coast section working closely with the State resulted in the 2011 APA Conference netting a $107,991 profit!
This was the second year sessions and workshops received pre-approved continuing maintenance credit to assist members with meeting the AICP continuing maintenance requirements. Additionally, this was the second year the submittal of “Request for Presentations” was completed on-line. 
Several Conference innovations were introduced by the 2011 CHC such as the mobile App and smaller dimensioned print program both of which were generally well received as indicated by conference survey respondents. 

Summary:

As with any event of this size, we received compliments and criticisms. The compliments included: enjoyed the location and venue, Panama Bartholomy was excellent, input on sessions was generally positive.  Areas for refinement/improvement: attendees felt that there were too many sessions pertaining to climate action plans/GHG, and LEED/green building related. Attendees found some sessions to be too introductory, lacking advanced subject matter, moderators or session panelists appearing in too many sessions and the rehashing of several sessions from the 2010 Conference with the same session panelists.  Attendees also, commented regarding the fact that the several CHC members included themselves on multiple sessions. 
On–line Submittal of Presentations (Sessions): While they were some glitches with the on-line submittals, overall, this system has made the selection of sessions and providing the required information to National APA for continuing maintenance easier.  A suggestion for future on line submittal forms is to include the session leader’s phone number (in 2011 there were too many occasions in which the Programs Committee sent emails to session moderators with important conference information that required responses which went unanswered by the session leaders).   
Conference Registration Summary:  Taken from Registration Forms & Profit & Loss Statement  
	Registration Category
	Registrants per Category 

	Full and Single day Members 
	548

	Full and Single day non-members
	83

	Young Planners
	54

	Students 
	44

	Speakers
	138

	Central Coast raffle winners
	20

	Full Comps
	4

	Half Day rate
	1

	Total
	905


The actual number of paid registrations totals 905. Beginning in 2010, conference speakers were required to pay to attend the conference. All speakers, APA members or non-members were provided a reduced registration (full or one day).
Unfortunately, our registration projections fell short in certain registration categories and exceeded expectations in others. Based upon the last few conferences, we projected  greater revenue then received from our members during the early registration time frame (projected 450 registrants vs 359 actual), reality is the 2011 conference realized only 79% of the project revenue in that category. This may have resulted from a combination of permitting APA members who are speakers to register at the discounted rate of $360 rather than the full conference rate of $ 450 coupled with simply lower overall registration due to the economy. However, this alone resulted in a loss of projected revenue of $40,950. Several registration categories did exceed our projections however, when all totaled, actual registration revenues were down by $26, 750. 
As the registration deadlines past with registration numbers lower than projected, Lynne, the hotel and I decided to decrease the total number of meals served to better match the registration and conference attendee numbers. We also pared down the variety of items served for breakfasts on day 2 and 3; this resulted in over a $30,000 savings to the conference.   
Due to State budgetary concerns, Caltrans pulled out; however, working together, the State and 2011 CHC were able to plug financial loss of Caltrans through seeking additional sponsorships, exhibitors and reducing food/hotel costs. Due the efforts of Jay Higgins, Sponsorship revenue exceeded budget projections by $19,350.
Sustainability Efforts: Conferences continue to implement sustainability guidelines adopted by the State however the extent to which conference sites have sustainability practices varies with each Conference venue. The 2011 CHC worked closely with Fess Parker’s to fulfill sustainability ideas by serving locally grown food (when possible), eliminate plastic water bottles, minimizing waste.
Carbon Footprint-This year registrants were provided an opportunity to make a carbon foot print donation. 
Carbon foot print donation

	Contribution  Amount
	Number 
	$$$

	$10
	5
	$160

	$2
	134
	$268

	$5
	32
	$160

	Total
	271
	$588


Conference attendees were interested making a carbon foot print donation, unfortunately, the process, purpose and organization receiving the donation was not made clear.    

Sustainable Survey Results: 
This year 225 conference attendees responded to the on-line survey, the complete survey results are attached. Briefly, below are items of interest:
· Carbon footprint offset-good idea, however, many did not contribute since it was not clear how the monies would be used, nor were there several options for payment-since over half responding indicated that their employer paid for registration.  Suggest- carbon footprint offset be better explained on webpage and registration and Cal Planner article. Also, train registration volunteers at conference to ask and accept payments for carbon footprint offset on site.

· E rideshare bulletin board-not heavily used by those carpooling, reason for this is most individuals who carpooled, arranged “car pools” on their own. Not one match was provided by the E rideshare board. 

· Conference Bag-mixed feelings, however, consideration should be given to phasing out the conference bags as part of our conference sustainability practices.
· Print Program-smaller dimensioned print program. Mixed opinions, while it was easier to carry around, the font size was too small. The highlighting of the law and ethics sessions was favorable. Limit high glossy photos. Suggestion-use a slightly larger dimensioned document to allow for larger font size. Continue to provide blank-lined pages for notes, and continue to highlight the law and ethics sessions for easy reference.

· Mobile App- well received by those who have technology to use it. However, survey comments were split on the mobile app-it’s a great technology, not all conference attendees have smart phones and close to half of the respondents noted how frustrating and rude it was for mobile app followers to use their devices during sessions. Also, noted was hope that mobile app does not replace the print program. Suggestion-continue the mobile app in 2012 depending on costs.
Fiscal Impact: Included herein is the accounting for the 2011 Conference.
As with the last few years, the state conference has suffered from the overall poor national, state and local economy. This year has been no different and the economy had a profound impact upon the conference. Overall, registration was down close to 15% from our projections, with an increase in over our projections of APA members/speakers taking advantage of the discounted registration rate.
A big thanks to our contractors for making the conference process run as smoothly as possible.

Overall Suggestions: 
· Decide number of medias or platforms should be undertaken for publishing the Conference Program. 
· Set realistic conference budget and expectations, reflective of the economic conditions at hand. 
· Establish a limit on number of sessions a person and CHC can participate in. 
· Opening reception should be re thought during these difficult economic times (eliminate it or make it optional, on-site and small additional cost to attend).
· Continue use of mobile app and either budget for it via sponsorship opportunity 
· Update Conference Manual per suggestions 
Attachments:

Profit and Loss-CCAPA 2011 Conference
Balance Sheet- CCAPA 2011 Conference

2011 Conference Sustainability /CM Evaluation Form Summary 
